BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

May 16, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Monday, May 16, 2005 at 4:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. (arrived late)



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Congratulations – Chairman Tavares congratulated Mrs. Loewenberg and Mr. Quintal  on their election as Selectmen.  

REORGANIZATION OF THE BOARD

Selectman Schena nominated Selectman Quintal as Chairman of Board of Selectmen.  Mr. Quintal declined the nomination.  Selectman Malaguti nominated Mr. Tavares and Ms. Loewenberg seconded the nomination.  Voted 4-1 approved.  Selectman Schena voted in opposition.  Ms. Loewenberg nominated Mr. Malaguti for Vice Chairman and Selectman Quintal seconded the motion.  Voted 5-0 approved.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Sylvia, on behalf of the entire staff, welcomed Ms. Loewenberg.  Mr. Sylvia also thanked 

the wardens, precinct workers and Town Clerk for the smooth transition of government during the election.

LICENSES 

Common Victualler (New)

Sam’s Club #4909

500 Colony Place

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Selectman Schena moved to approve the above license and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

Pebbles Restaurant

76 Water Street

Gary Brooks

LICENSES (continued)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Outdoor Amplified Music

East Bay Grille, 173 Water Street is requesting a permit for outdoor amplified music for their outside patio area.  The hours would be from 2:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.  They type of music would be guitar and vocals, steel bands and solo singers.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above permit and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Professional Bartending Service, Inc. is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for 5/21/05 from 5:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wedding reception to be held at 23 Russell Mills Road.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

RJR Restaurant Corp. d/b/a Mayflower Restaurant is requesting additional time to remain closed for renovations.  Original request was granted for the month of April.  They are requesting to remain closed through Friday, May 20, 2005.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above request and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

UR of Plymouth MA, LLC d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grill, 10 Shops at 5 Way is requesting a change of manager from Chris Picard to David Bardot. 

Background check shows no basis for                                                                                training.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Lee Andrews

6 Meadow Street

Central Transportation

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

LICENSES (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Telecom Loophole – The Board approved that the letter on eliminating the telecom loophole would be sent to the Joint Committee on Revenues, our Delegation and the Governor.

Plaque Exchange – The Board agreed that the Town will participate in a Thanksgiving plaque exchange with Plymouth, England / Plymouth, UK Chamber of Commerce.  The Town’s plaque will read: “The Town of Plymouth, Massachusetts, USA is pleased to present a plaque to its Twinned City, Plymouth, England, UK in joint celebration of  Thanksgiving, November 2005”

Farmer’s Market – The Board granted Barbara Anglin permission to hold the 2nd Annual 

Farmer’s Market at Steven’s Field this summer every Thursday, 2:30 – 6:30 p.m. from June 16 to October 27, 2005 subject to the same terms and conditions as last year.

Minutes – The minutes of May 3, 2005 were approved on a motioned from Selectman Schena and seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti. Voted 4-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Charles Checkley, Precinct 14 Town Meeting Member, explained his disapproval with what he found in a town building during the election.  He stated that a sign for Karen Buechs was defaced and he considered it a hate crime. He stated that a police report was filed and he wanted to know if there was an investigation underway.  Mr. Sylvia agreed it was inappropriate and said the Police Department and the DPW Director were investigating it.   Dr. Barry Meltzer, Chairman of the No Place for Hate Committee, explained that he called and consulted the Anti Defamation League about this occurrence.  He explained that they instructed him to bring the pictures and they said they would review them and give him an answer.  

Ms. Alba Thompson, resident, expressed her enthusiasm about the election results and is hopeful about the future of Plymouth’s government.   

Ms. Diane Finn, resident, congratulated Selectman Quintal and Selectman Loewenberg.  Ms. Finn also informed the Board that the Swindon Male Voice Choir would be performing at the Church of the Pilgrimage to benefit July 4th Plymouth Inc.  The concert would take place on June 3, 2005.

Ms. Mary Lyn Carson, resident and town meeting member, welcomed Ms. Loewenberg, our newest Selectman to the Board, and presented the Board with collectible Coca-Cola Bottles.  She made the comment “lets go forward positively for Plymouth.” 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 8: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental equipment for the various departments substantially as follows: 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

A
Assessing
Revaluation Assistance

B
Data Processing
Desktop PC’s

C
Data Processing
Software Upgrade

D
DPW – Grounds/Rec 
Cemetery - Bobcat Jack Hammer

E
DPW – Grounds/Rec
Cemetery - 50” Scag Mower

F
DPW – Grounds/Rec
Parks – 61” Scag Mower

G
DPW – Grounds/Rec
Recreation -Automated External Defibrillator

H
DPW – Grounds/Rec
Recreation -Defibrillator Training Unit

I
DPW – Operations
Maintenance-Repairs to HVAC at Memorial Hall

J
DPW – Operations
Maintenance-5TK3160 Mobile Radios

K
DPW – Operations
Maintenance -Rear Gate at Police Station

L
DPW – Utilities
Water- Compressor

M
DPW – Utilities
Water –Equipment Trailer

N
DPW – Utilities
Water- Inventory Control Shelving

O
Fire
Pneumatic Rescue Tool

P
Harbor Master
90HP Outboard Motor

Q
Health
Refrigerator

R
Inspectional Services
Sealer-Misc. Equipment

S
Police
Marked Cruiser

T
Police
Marked 4WD Cruiser

U
Police
Server and Computers

V
Procurement – Maint.
Telephone System

W
Procurement – Maint.
Copier

X
Procurement – Mgr
Copier

Y
Procurement – TOB
Copier

or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Sylvia explained that we needed to get another police cruiser as another one had been  damaged.  Mr. Miller explained that this was basically a “housekeeping” amendment.  He explained that the cruiser was totaled and this amendment would allow the town to purchase an additional cruiser and allow insurance proceeds back to general fund at town meeting.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to amend and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 amended.

ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:     
PROJECT NUMBER
DEPARTMENT OR SPONSOR
PROJECT DESCRIPTION

A-1
School Department
School Building Repair Program-Classroom Computers

A-2
Fire Department
Squad Response Vehicle

A-3
Fire Department
Rebuild Engine No. 8 Pump

A-4
DPW Operations
Town Building Repairs

A-5
DPW Operations
Town Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Program

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

A-6
Fire Department
Rebuild Engine No. 2

A-7
DPW – Cemetery
Oak Grove Cemetery Fencing

B-1
Finance
Information Technology Plan Phase I

B-2
DPW – Administration
Infrastructure Management Plan Phase V

B-3
School Department
West Elementary School HVAC replacement Phase II

B-4
DPW – Wastewater
Sewer Line Extension to PSMS/PSHS

Mr. Crombie explained that, as part of his capital plan was an extension of the sewer line from Plymouth South Middle School and Plymouth South High Schools.  Mr. Crombie further explained that he was only seeking $350,000.00 for an assessment study instead of the entire amount originally requested.  Mr. Crombie said it was recommended to amend this article.  He explained that after discussions with residents, he was asking for only the planning money at this time.  Mr. Crombie also intimated that Plymouth is under a consent order with DEP for this plant and therefore we must act quickly and assess the situation so that we could renegotiate the consent order. Mr. Crombie said that by tackling this issue in two steps, it showed we were very serious about solving the problem.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to amend this article and Selectman Schena seconded to support the $350,000.00 request.  Selectman Schena was hesitant with this because we had a vision of a 3.5 million-dollar project, with the sewer line going to South Plymouth and he felt this vision was crucial.  Mr. Schena asked the town manager’s office to look into getting the Pinehills involved as well.  Voted 5-0 amended.

ARTICLE 35: To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw, Map #1 (Plymouth Quadrant) by changing the zoning designation of land off Kathleen Drive shown as Lots 4, 5 and 6 on Assessors’ Map 73 from Rural Residential (RR) to Medium Lot Residential (R-25), or take any other action relative thereto.

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Sylvia explained that, per the Board’s request, this article was being heard again.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board asked this to come back before them after the petitioner had spoken with the developer. 

Mr. John Joseph, petitioner for this article and President of Shallow Ponds Homeowners Association, explained that he was there to speak in favor of Article 35 for the Association.  He explained that they were in favor of reasonable housing and he didn’t think that 240 units was reasonable housing for this area.  Mr. Joseph even explained that the revenue from 60 homes would be higher than the revenue from 240 units would be.   

Mr. Larry Rosenblum reminded the Board that zoning was basically an agreement we make to the homeowners and whenever we change or zoning, we need to think about it very clearly. 

Mr. Frank Peninsky, resident, asked if this would set a precedent in the future.  Mr. Rosenblum responded that although it did not set a precedent, it would change the expectations in the community. 

Mr. Ted Bosen, Representing abutter Peter Stearns, explained that Mr. Stearns was against this rezoning.  He stated that the town was in a position to say no because of master planning. 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Mr. Malaguti thought that 60 houses was the better of the two plans.  Selectman Loewenberg said she thought this would not set a legal precedent, but she didn’t see why this wouldn’t repeat itself over and over again.  Selectman Schena felt it did set a bad precedent.  He didn’t think we needed to cave under the pressure of a 40B.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to support this article.  Chairman Tavares seconded.   Voted 2-3.  The motion did not carry.  This article would not be recommended.

GOAL SETTING/STRATEGIC PLANNING SESSIONS

Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board asked us to set up goal setting sessions.  They scheduled a date of June 14, 2005 at 7:00 p.m.

FY06 BUDGET RECOMMENDATION

Mr. Sylvia explained that the purpose of this meeting was to discuss the options available to the Selectmen since the override did not pass.  He explained that the Finance Committee was recommending $1.7 million dollars more than the Selectmen’s recommendation.

Mr. Bruce Miller, Director of Finance, explained that it was projected that net state aid would increase by approximately $1,028,080 over budgeted FY2006 estimates.  The changes in the estimate are contained in two categories: Chapter 70 and Lottery Distribution.  Mr. Miller further explained that although the state budget had not been passed, the delegation conveyed a very reasonable expectation that those new estimates would be approved in the adoption of the state’s budget.  Mr. Sean Dodgson, Town Meeting Member, asked if the additional state aid was a definite and Mr. Miller said that they still needed to approve it.

Mr. Frank Peninsky, resident stated that the Town needed to fund the schools, as his children wouldn’t be where they were now if not for Plymouth’s Schools.

Mr. Joseph Bisaccio, Chairman of the Finance Committee, asked the Selectmen to go to Town Meeting with a united front on this issue.

Mr. Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, explained that if they receive the extra 1.7 million then only 19 teachers would be laid off instead of the full 38.  He said this was not acceptable but they could ‘live with it’.  He explained that the base of the $4,000,000.00 Chapter 70 decrease had never been restored.  

After a brief discussion between the Selectmen, Selectman Schena moved to recommend the Finance Committee’s budget but not articulate a funding source for it at this time.  Selectman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 3-2 recommended.  Selectmen Quintal and Malaguti voted in opposition.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Letter – Selectman Schena wanted to thank Chief Pierson and the firefighters mentioned in the letter from Principal Bill Kane for their thoughtfulness and kindness show to the autistic student there. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Letter – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the Board should take a position regarding the letter from Kingston regarding mobile homes.  Mr. Sylvia and Chairman Tavares responded that they already had. 

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, 
Paragraph 6 – property.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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